
PROJECT WSSTSTARCZ COMPLETION REPORT 

1. PROJECT EDENTIFLCATXON 

A.I.D. Project Number 
Project Title 
T~tal Project cost 
Total USAID Contribution 
Total GOJ Contribution 
Project Agreement Signed 

278-0276 
: School Construction 111 
: $40 million 
: $30 million 
: $10 million 
: 9/25/1985 

TERMINAL DATES 

Original PACD 
Amended PACD 
Original TDD 
Amended TDD 

2 ,  PROJECT 6 Y 

The project consisted of constructing, furnishing and 
equipping forty eight compulsory level sehools for boys and 
girls in cities, towns and villages throughout Jordan. The 
project provided about 1,360 classrooms, plus %ssociated 
libraries, laboratories, meeting halls, administrative 
rooms, toilet units, playgrounds, and furniture and 
equipment, to accommodate about 42,000 students in 
compulsory level education (Grades 1-10), thus directly 
benefiting 5.8 percent of the student population of 715,000 
presently in the compulsory level education system in 
Jordan. 

The projectQs total cost was approximately $40 million, of 
which USAID provided $30 million in grant funds, while the 
balance of $10 million was provided by the Government of 
Zordan; this host country contribution was in addition to 
the cost of acquisition of land for the schools. A11 forty 
eight schools have been ccmpleted, equipped, furnished and 
are in operation. 

2.A. PROJECT 33V;AI;UATIOM CON6XDERATIOEJS 

Given USAID'S experience in successfully implementing 
school Construction I and PI, as well as Village Development 



I, 11, and 111 Projects, no interim evaluation was planned 
Eor School C~nstruction 111. The Project Pager called only 
for a final evaluation to be conducted upon project 
completion. It was anticipated that this evaluation would 
occur in the third quarter of FY 1989. Project completion 
was delayed due to difficulties resulting from the 
devaluation of the Jordanian currency and the subsequent 
eruption sf the gulf war, thus the evaluation was postponed. 

In the interim, the Mission reached the conclusion that a 
PACR, rather than an evaluation, would be sufficient to 
assess this project, as adequate documentation existed on 
its progress and effects, no significant development issues 
were raised, and no follow-on activities were envisaged. 
Accordingly, this completion report was undertaken to assess 
the results achieved at the end of project implementation, 
i.e., June 38, 1992. ~ i v e n  the relatively straightforward 
nature of this capital assistance project, this report is 
based on comprehensive monitoring during project 
implementation, review of project documentation and progress 
reports, discussions with members of the Ministry of 
~ducatisn (PIIOE) senior staff, headmasteLbs/headmistresses of 
the project schools, and augmented by senior Mission 
management monitoring of the project within the contest of 
the overall Mission portfolio review process. visits to 
each site also were helpful in preparing this report. 

3. PROJECT ACCOMPLIS ENTBb OUTPUTSo INPUTS BESEFICIARIES 

3.A. PROJECT GOAL 

The goal for this project was to support the GOJ% own goal 
of achieving universal compulsory cycle education in Jordan. 

The successful completion of this project was a deciding 
factor in the achievement of the goal: The forty eight 
schools completed by the project were a substantial 
contribution to the GOJ" original target of 190 new schools 
to meet the demand created by a growing school age 
population. Based on discussions with 
headmasters/headmistresses during site visits to most of the 
operating schools, the project officer concluded that the 
new schools have produced desired improvements in the 
space/student ratio (increased to 2.7 square meters per 
student) and the student/teacher ratio (reduced to 25:l). 

3.B. PROJECT PURPOSE 

The project purpose was to "help satisfy demand for school 
classroom space with modern, efficient teaching facilitiesK. 



The school buildings constructed under the project were 
meant to replace or supplement the crowded, rented classroom 
space then in use. The rented buildings being used as 
schools were in every case built for another purpose - 
usually as residences. Because they were mostly built as 
houses, the HOE rented facilities were totally inadequate 
for educational purposes because their rooms did not have 
sufficient space or light to serve as classrooms. Since the 
project buildings were completed and are operational, the 
project purpose was achieved by providing approximately 
1,360 new classrooms in forty eight schools for a total of 
42,000 students. The new classrooms are specifically 
designed for teaching with modern and efficient facilities. 
These results exceeded the forty schools and 30,000 students 
that were called for by the project" planned outputs. 

The completion of the new sehools has eliminated the need 
for renting inappropriate buildings for classroom space. 
The costs of renting such space were far greater than the 
operating and maintenance costs of MOE-owned sehaols. 
Therefore, the savings in costs provided by the new schools 
are significant and have contributed to the project purpose 
by allowing the MOE to construct other school facilities 
with these cost savings. . 

3,C PROJECT OUTPUTS 

The project outputs are the constructisn, furnishing, 
equipping and staffing of the forty eight schools. All 
forty eigkt sitmls are completed, with utilities connected 
(water, sanitary facilities, telephone, and electricity), 
and are furnished, equipped, staffed and in full operation. 
The outputs called for in the Project Paper were exceeded by 
a total of eight schools, 160 clzssrooms, and another 12,000 
students accommodated - all with no increase in funding. 

~ 3-Be PROJECT HMPUTS 

The GOJ inputs are estimated at $10,000,000. These inputs 
contributed towards the A & E services, construction, 
furnishing and equippiny of the forty eight schasls. Also, 
the GOJ provided the financial inputs needed to acquire the 
land for schools, Additionally, the MOE provided the 
faculty and administrative staff to operate each school in a 
timely manner as soon as furnishing was completed and 
equipment was in place. 

USAID inputs totaled $30,000,000, which met the cost of 
about 7 5  percent of the A & E servic@s, construction, 
furnishing znd equipping of the forty eight schools. 



3.E. PROJECT BENEFICIARIES 

The most direct beneficiaries of this project are the 42,000 
students who are enrolled in the newly constructed schools 
and those who will follow them in the future. These 
students will no longer be taught in substandard rented 
facilities. They are now provided with modern efficient 
teaching facilities. The teachers in the new schools have 
also benefitted substantially from these modern facilities, 
which will help them to be more effective teachers. 
Improved space-per-student and student-per-teacher ratios 
are indicators of the project benefits for both students and 
teachers. 

4,  PROJECT BACKGROUND AND IMPLEMENTATION 

One sf the major goals of the Government of Jordan (GOJ) in 
the education sector is to effect universal, compulsxy 
education in Jordan for all students in grades one through 
ten. To help the GOJ to attain its goal, USAID provided in 
1975 a loan of $7 million under the School Construction I 
Project (278-0190), to help finance the cost of constructing 
eighteen scho~ls with 370 c~assrooms, In 1980, th& School 
Construction II Project (278-0232) provided a grant of $6.7 
million to partially finance the construction of fourteen 
schools with about 420 classrooms. In addition to the School 
Construction I and I1 Projects, USAID provided three loans 
for Village Development I, 11, and III Projects in the 
Jordan Valley and Southern Ghor; these loans were used in 
part to construct 72 new schools with a total of 1,020 
classrooms. The 1,810 classrooms built under these five 
projects provided facilities for about 63,400 students. 

The School Construction I11 Project (278-82761, continued 
these efforts to help satisfy the GOJ's need for additional 
classroom space by providing $30 million to finance the 
Architectural and Engineering (AGE) services, construction, 
furnishing and equipping of forty schools containing about 
1,200 classrooms for boys and girls in poor, congested areas 
throughout Jordan. This work was undertaken to: 1) 
accommodate a growing school-age population; 2) replace 
inadequate leased or government-owned schools; and 3) reduce 
the need for having two class sessions per day in some 
schools, criteria for selecting school sites were developed 
jointly by USAID and the Ministry of Education (MOE) and are 
listed in Annex 1. All schools constructed under the 
project followed a standard design adopted for School 
~owstruction I and I1 Projects as modified by the A & E firm 
FLUOR of U.S.A. for School Construction 111, to eliminate 



over-design, The number of classrooms per school varied 
between eighteen and thirty four depending upon the 
population to be served; see Annex 2. As examples, schools 
with thirty classrooms have about 3,000 square meters of 
usable floor space, an administrative wing, laboratory, 
library, storage areas, vocational and home economi.cs 
education laboratories, a toilet building, and playgrounds. 
Where site topography permitted, half story basements were 
added. 

All services, including design, construction and 
construction supervision, and supply of equipment and 
furniture were contracted with Jordanian firms. 

A Modified Fixed Amount Reimbursement (M-FAR) method was 
used to disburse project funds. 

The Project Grant Agreement provided $30 million for the 
construction OX about forty schools containing about 1,200 
classrooms. As of September 30, 1987, USAID had approved 
forty schools. At that time, as a result of USAIDss careful 
management of the project, contingency funds of $3.6 million 
were still available, sufficient to finance an additional 
eight schools. Accordingly, the project was able to exceed 
the targeted output and to construct forty eight schools 
containing about 1,360  bassr rooms. USAID and the MOE 
revised the original Project Assistance Completion Date 
(PACD) from September 30, I989 to September 30, 1991, to 
provide ample time for construction completion, and for 
furnishing and equipping the Past eight schools built under 
the project. 

In its effort to introduce computer science in the primary 
education cycle in Jordan, th@ MOE supplied and installed, 
from its own funds, computer science laboratories for 
thirteen schools built under the projqct. In November 1991, 
USAID approved an MOE request to utilize a residual 
uncommitted balmce of $58,000 to partially finance 
laboratories at five additional schools constructed under 
the project. 

~mplementation of the project was delayed somewhat primarily 
due to: 1) the devaluation of the Jordanian currency in 
1988, and the fluctuation of the exchange rates that 
followed in 1989 and 3990, which hampered the ability of the 
GQJ to secure construction and procurement bids %o complete 
the project's different components; 2) the eruption of the 
Gulf crisis in Augast 1990, and the implementation of U.N 
sanctions on Iraq, w h f ~ h  disrupted Jordan's markets, 
produced higher air freight costs, virtually shut down the 
country" only seaport, led to a severe shortage of 



eonstruction materials, equipment and furniture required by 
the project, and a shortage of construction workers (many of 
whom were foreigners and fled Jordan during the crisis). As 
a result of these problems, USAIQ and MOE agreed to further 
extend the BACD by an additional nine months from September 
36, 1991 to June 36, 1992. 

The project was audited in April 1988, and the audit report 
contained no formal recommendations. A second audit of the 
project was conducted in July 1992. That report recommended 
USAIDiJordan issue a Mission Order providing guidance 
concerning the selection of the currency to be used when 
USAID pays for services and goods or reimburses contractors, 
PVQs, or the GOJ. Accordingly, Mission Order No. 35, issued 
on February 25, 1993 provides guidance on selection of 
currency (Jordan Dinars or United States Dollars) to be used 
when USAIDiJordan pays f w  services and goods. 

5 .  LESSONS LEARNEDI SUSTAIMAEILXTY AND UNPLANNED EFFECTS 

There were three principal lessons learned from this 
project. First, the project Agreement included a covenant 
that all project schools would be utilized for teaching 
students in the ~ompulsory cycle of formal education (Grade 
1 through Grade 10). Due to lack of secondary schbols in 
rural areas, however, some project schools have accommodated 
students in secondary education i,ee, Grades 11 and 12, The 
lesson learned is that, in the rural areas, it is not 
possible to build schools specifically for basic education 
or specifically for secondary education. 

The second lesson learned is that the Modified Fixed Amount 
Reimbursement (H-FAR) method, which was used in disbursement 
of funds for School Construction 111, proved to be an 
appropriate and efficient disbursement tool for 
construction, but not for procurement of furniture and 
equipment. AID should use M-FAR in its future construction 
projects, but use cost reimbursement for procuring furniture 
and equipment. 

The third lesson learned is that ~ordanian consulting firms, 
if properly selected, are capable of providing adequate 
construction supervision, and Jordanian construction 
contractors are capable of adequate construction. 

sustainability of project accomplishments is assured, 
because universal compulsory level education remains an 
internal feature of the Jordanian education system, 
The M8E has, and should continue to have, adequate 
resources to operate the forty eight schools, 



No unplanned effects of this project have been identified 
thus far. 
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SCHOOL CONSTRUCTION XII PROJECT 

USAID Grant No. 278-8276 

SCHOOL SITES SELECTION CRITERIA 

1, Project schools will be sited so that they: 

a. Primarily serve students from low income families 
living within two Kms. of the site. 

b. Primarily serve male and female students in the 
compulsory cycle(Grades 1-10], taking into full 
consideration requirements for female schools. 

c. Take into account demographic change in the community. 

2 .  Sites meeting these general criteria will then bepelected 
according to the following priorities: 

a. Sites where no Ministry of Education (MOE) educational 
facilities are now available. 

b. Sites which wsuPd replace inadequate rented facilities. 

e. Sites which would replace inadequate HOE - owned 
facilities. 

d. Sites which wsuld replace or expand MQE - owned 
facilities where split sessions are now being held. 

3. Other considerations (financial, economic and engineering) 
in making site selection: 

a. The relative availability of services shall be 
considered (power, water, and sewerage). 

b. Relative costs of site preparation and construction 
(level vs. difficult sites). 

c. Land availability for future expansion. 










